MEMO# 31486

November 16, 2018

IRS Issues Proposal to Modify 401(k) Regulations on Hardship Distributions

[31486]

November 16, 2018 TO: ICI Members
Pension Committee
Pension Operations Advisory Committee SUBJECTS: Pension RE: IRS Issues Proposal to
Modify 401(k) Regulations on Hardship Distributions

The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) recently proposed amendments to the regulations relating to hardship distributions from 401(k) and 403(b)plans.[1] The proposal includes updates to the regulations to address changes made by legislation, including the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018 (the "Budget Act")[2] and the tax reform bill enacted in December 2017 (the "Tax Reform Act").[3] The IRS requests comments on the proposal by January 14, 2019.

To qualify as a hardship distribution, the distribution must be made on account of an immediate and heavy financial need, the amount of the distribution cannot exceed the amount necessary to satisfy that need, and the distribution must be necessary to satisfy the need (*i.e.*, the need cannot be relieved from other resources that are reasonably available to the employee). The regulations include certain safe harbors to help the plan make these determinations.

The proposal makes the following amendments to the current regulations:

Elimination of the six-month suspension period and requirement to first take a loan. The regulatory safe harbor for deeming a distribution necessary to satisfy an immediate and heavy financial need (1) prohibits a participant from making elective deferrals and employee contributions for six months after receiving a hardship distribution and (2) requires a participant to first take any available plan loan before taking a hardship distribution. The Budget Act directed Treasury to remove these two requirements, effective for plan years beginning after December 31, 2018, and the proposal does so. Effective for distributions made on or after January 1, 2020, plans are *prohibited* from applying a suspension of elective deferrals and employee contributions.[4] For distributions made during the period before January 1, 2020, but within a plan year beginning after December 31, 2018, plans are *permitted* to continue to apply the six-month suspension. Regarding suspensions that are in effect as of January 1, 2019, the proposal gives plans the option to either terminate the suspension period early (as of January 1, 2019), or to allow it to continue for the remainder of the scheduled six-month period.

New requirement to obtain employee representation. Currently, the regulations provide that the determination of whether the distribution is necessary to satisfy an immediate and heavy financial need is based on all of the relevant facts and circumstances, and it *permits* an employer to rely on an employee representation to this effect. The proposal simplifies these rules, and for hardship distributions made on or after January 1, 2020, *requires* an employee representation "that he or she has insufficient cash or other liquid assets to satisfy the need."

Expanded safe harbor reasons for hardship. The regulations include a safe harbor list of six categories of expenses that are deemed to constitute an immediate and heavy financial need. The proposal expands this list in three ways.

- 1. It provides that three of the categories (medical, educational, and funeral expenses) now include expenses incurred by a "primary beneficiary" of the participant under the plan.
- 2. Regarding the category of expenses for repairing damage to the employee's residence that would qualify for the casualty deduction under Code section 165, the proposal clarifies that the new limitations that the Tax Reform Act added to Code section 165 do not apply for hardship purposes.[5]
- 3. Finally, the proposal adds a new seventh category to this list: expenses and losses incurred on account of a disaster declared by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), if the employee's principal residence or principal place of employment was located in an area designated by FEMA for individual assistance. Currently, IRS grants this relief on an ad hoc basis after such disasters. [6] By including this category in the safe harbor, IRS intends to eliminate the delay and uncertainty that plans often experienced following such disasters.

A plan may apply any of these changes to distributions made on or after a date as early as January 1, 2018.

Expanded sources for hardship distributions. Under the current rule, an employee generally can only take a hardship distribution from his total amount of elective deferrals. The Budget Act directed IRS to change the regulation to allow plans to permit hardship distributions of qualified nonelective contributions (QNECs), qualified matching contributions (QMACs), and 401(k) safe harbor employer contributions, in addition to elective contributions, and earnings on all of those amounts, effective for plan years beginning after December 31, 2018. The regulations incorporate this change and make clear that plans can limit the type of contributions it makes available for hardship distributions.

Application to section 403(b) plans. The preamble to the proposal explains that the changes described above generally also apply to hardship distributions taken from 403(b) plans because the hardship provision in the 403(b) regulations refer to the 401(k) regulatory hardship provision. However, because of the statutory language of 403(b), earnings on elective deferrals to 403(b) plans continue to be ineligible for hardship distribution. Further, the preamble explains that "QNECs and QMACs in a section 403(b) plan that are not in a custodial account may be distributed on account of hardship, but QNECs and QMACs in a section 403(b) plan that are in a custodial account continue to be ineligible for distribution on account of hardship."

Shannon Salinas Assistant General Counsel - Retirement Policy

endnotes

- [1] The proposed regulation is *available at* https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2018-11-14/pdf/2018-24812.pdf.
- [2] See ICI Memorandum No. 31085, dated February 12, 2018, available here: https://www.ici.org/my_ici/memorandum/memo31085.
- [3] See ICI Memorandum No. 30991, dated December 21, 2017, available here: https://www.ici.org/my_ici/memorandum/memo30991.
- [4] In the preamble, IRS cites Congress' concern that a suspension impedes an employee's ability to replace distributed funds as the basis for prohibiting suspensions. Notwithstanding the removal of the loan condition from the safe harbor, the proposal clarifies that a plan may require additional conditions for taking a hardship, including requiring an employee to first obtain all nontaxable loans available under the plan and all other plans maintained by the employer.
- [5] The Tax Reform Act narrowed the section 165 deduction by providing that, for taxable years 2018 through 2025, the deduction generally is available only to the extent the loss is attributable to a federally declared disaster. For hardship distributions, expenses in this category continue to be determined without regard to whether the loss exceeds ten percent of adjusted gross income.
- [6] For example, see ICI Memorandum No. 30936, dated November 6, 2017, available here: https://www.ici.org/my_ici/memorandum/memo30936. Note that, unlike the proposal, IRS's ad hoc guidance typically extends this treatment to former employees, as well as to the employee's or former employee's lineal ascendant or descendant, dependent or spouse who had a principal place of residence or place of employment in one of the designated areas on the applicable date. In the preamble, the IRS also immediately grants such relief to the victims of hurricanes Florence and Michael, by providing that the relief under Announcement 2017-15 is extended to victims of those hurricanes.

Copyright © by the Investment Company Institute. All rights reserved. Information may be abridged and therefore incomplete. Communications from the Institute do not constitute, and should not be considered a substitute for, legal advice.